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T1 Week 1 (B) Week 1 Starting 28 January 2019 

Monday 
28/1/19 

Australia Day Public Holiday 

Tuesday 
29/01/19 

Staff Development Day 

Wednesday 
30/1/19 

Year 12 – Return to School 
Year 11 – Return to School 
Year 7 – Return to School 

Thursday 
31/1/19 

Year 10 – Return to School 
Year 9 – Return to School 
Year 8 – Return to School 
50TH Anniversary meeting -  6:30pm in Bistro 

Friday 
1/2/19 

 

T1 Week 2 (A) Week 2 Starting 4 February 2019 

Monday 
4/2/19 

Year 12 – UOW Discovery Day 
Year 7 – Best Start Year 7 

Tuesday 
5/2/19 

Year 7 – Best Start Year 7 
Year 9- YAM Program 

Wednesday 
6/2/19 

Year 12 – Aboriginal Studies Project 
Year 7 – Best Start Year 7 
Year 7 – Swim test  Unanderra Pool (sport) 
 

Thursday 
7/2/19 

Year 12 –English Extension 2 Assessment 
Task 

Friday 
8/2/19 

Year 7 - Best Start Year 7 
 

Year 12 Purple Year 11 Olive Year 10 Blue Year 9 Red 
Year 8 Green Year 7 Orange 

 
 
 
 
 
 

Expectations of the Week 
2019 

WEEK 1: BE SAFE - Assembly 
 Right place, right time, right line 

WEEK 2: BE A LEARNER - Assembly 
 Celebrate our school success 

 
 
 
 
 

Thoughts from the 

Principal 

I would like to thank the Figtree community for the 

warm welcome I received when I started as Principal 

in Term 3 this year.  Figtree HS is a great school with 

fantastic facilities for learning. 

At the end of the 2018 school year it is worthwhile 

to reflect on some of the highlights for the year, as I 

did at the Celebration of Student Excellence evening 

last week. 

For me these highlights included; 

 Started the year celebrating great 2017 HSC results, 

including Andrew Watson gaining the highest ATAR 

of 93.05.  

 Formulation of new School Plan, with 3 focus areas: 

collaborative teaching practice; improving systems 

and practices and innovative learning. All our staff 

are working across these areas to ensure we deliver 

quality programs for students. 

 International Student Visit with 18 Vietnamese 

students, staying with Figtree HS families. This 

exchange was a wonderful opportunity for our 

students to connect and learn about life and 

culture. 

 Figtree HS further strengthened ties with The 

University of Wollongong, with 40 Year 12 students 

being selected for the University Preparation 

Program (UPP). Run over 2 terms this program 

supported students with their HSC study skills and 

allowed them to experience a taste of university 

life. 

 Information from NAPLAN was used to develop 

GROW, a writing portfolio, introduced to improve 

writing with our Year 7 students. 
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 HSC success interviews gave students the 

opportunity to meet with teachers and reflect on 

their approach towards the HSC.  

 A number of programs were run to support 

student wellbeing, including: Top Blokes, Shine 

and Young Women’s Forum. All of these 

programs were positively evaluated by our 

students. 

 Aboriginal Sport House Murals were designed 

and painted by our Aboriginal students in 

consultation with the local Aboriginal Education 

Consultation Group. 

 Shakespeare Festival showcased the creative and 

performing arts talent we have at the school with 

singing, dancing, acting, art displays and music. 

The performances were brilliantly supported by 

our VET Entertainment students.  

 A landcare grant enabled the design and build of 

a small kitchen garden. Vegetables grown in this 

space are used in weekly food practicals. The TAS 

faculty have plans to expand this area. 

 Members from the local community have visited 

our classes. A local technology company came in 

to work with our students as did representatives 

of Figtree Grove who teamed up with our 

students through a project based learning 

initiative aimed at reducing the use of plastics.  

 After many years of coming second, Figtree HS 

were crowned 2018 Zone Athletics Champions. 

 Celebrating NAIDOC week was a real highlight - 

activities during the week included boomerang 

throwing, face painting, art making, Aboriginal 

dance and storytelling, and a smoking ceremony. 

Other memorable highlights included teachers 

getting involved in an Emu dance at the assembly 

and the National Anthem wonderfully sung in 

Dharawal by our neighbouring Figtree Primary 

School students. 

 Students and staff dressing up in a character 

costume to celebrate Book Week to put the focus 

on the importance of reading. 

 36 Figtree HS students were involved in the 

production of Southern Stars; truly one of the 

best variety entertainment shows I have seen.  

 Figtree HS hosted the Victor Chang and Zone 

Sporting Blues Awards, recognising the top 

performing Science and sporting students. 

 Next Year, Figtree HS will celebrate 50 years – not 

only do we want to honour this milestone, but 

also reinvigorate our relationship with our 

Community of Schools. As a result, we have 

appointed a teacher to act as community liaison 

for 3 days week to ensure this happens. 

 

I would like to take this opportunity to thank the P&C 

for their ongoing support, both financially as well as in 

representation on merit selection panels to appoint 

staff. 

The P&C, led by Jackie Brown, has committed much 

funding to school programs and projects this year 

including: furniture to support innovative learning in 

our school, greatly enhancing the Senior Study and 

Learning Central; new sporting teams uniforms and 

financial support for students making representative 

levels. The P&C also raised in excess of $2000 by running 

BBQ’s at Bunnings across 2 weekends in Term 2 and 

Term 3. 

I would also like to thank the staff at FHS – I have said 

many times that I believe they are among the best staff 

I have worked with in 20 years of teaching – keen to “go 

the extra mile” to assist their students and undertake 

considerable Professional Learning in their own time to 

increase their knowledge skills.  

My perception of staff is reinforced when I talk to 

students, when asked “tell me one good thing about 

Figtree?”; 4 out of 5 respond “the teachers are 

nice/helpful/friendly”. 

I would like to take this opportunity to farewell two 

teachers – Mr Michael Scanlan and Mr David Verdejo, 

who are taking up new opportunities in other schools. I 

would also like to recognise Ms Denise Jenkins and Ms 

Teresa Solera who are both moving to retirement. All of 

these people have been great ambassadors for Figtree 

HS and for public education. On behalf of the Figtree HS 

Community, I would like to thank them for their 

wonderful service. 

Return Dates for 2019 

The return to school for the 2019 year is staggered as 

follows; 

 Staff return Tuesday 29 January – Staff 
Development Day  

 Years 7, 11 and 12 return Wednesday 30 January 
Year 7 will move to the Auditorium and Years 11 
and 12 will have an Assembly at 8:38am. 

 Years 8, 9 and 10 return Thursday 31 January 
(8.38am Assembly; Yrs 11 and 12 have roll call at 
8.38am and then Period 1 as per their timetables) 
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New School Uniform 

In 2019, we are introducing a new school uniform to 

increase school pride and give us a fresh look. 

At Figtree High School we have high expectations of our 

students in the areas of safety, respect and learning. 

The introduction of a new school uniform from the start 

of 2019 will instil in students a greater sense of pride in 

our school and continue to improve the image of our 

school in the local and broader community. 

The introduction of the new school uniform adheres to 

the Department of Education guidelines, with a 

transition phase which will occur over a three year 

period. In 2019 all Year 7 and  Year 11 students will be 

expected to wear the new school uniform.  

 

Students currently in Years 7, 8, 9 and 10 received a 

note about school uniform for 2019 with their Semester 

2 report last week. The three year transition period 

means that students currently in Years 7, 8 and 9 can 

continue wearing their current school uniform in 2019, 

as well as students in Year 12. The new school uniforms 

are available for students in Years 8, 9, 10 and 12 in 2019 

to wear if they have outgrown their current uniform, 

but parents are not required to purchase the new 

uniform for the start of 2019 if their child’s current 

uniform still fits them. 

 

LOWES at Figtree Grove (our uniform provider) stopped 

the production of the current uniform during 2018. This 

means that any new school uniform items that need to 

be purchased from 2019, will be the new school 

uniform.  LOWES has commenced selling the new 

school uniform and has been working closely with the 

school to ensure that the new uniform is available for 

purchase prior to the start of the 2019 academic year.  

To assist families in the initial purchase of the uniform, 

LOWES has a three day sale from January 10 – 12 2019 

and are offering a 15% discount on all items. The details 

for the new school uniform and the LOWES price list are 

attached at the end of this newsletter.  The sport 

uniform is still being sold through Figtree High School. 

 

The following photographs show the major changes for 

the new school uniform in 2019.    

 

  
                           Senior Girls and Boys   

 

 

  
      Junior Girls                                 Junior Boys 

 

Note: Girls are still able to wear navy shorts with the 

blouse or polo shirt as part of our school uniform.  

 

 

I wish THE ENTIRE FIGTREE HIGH 

SCHOOL COMMUNITY A HAPPY 

AND SAFE HOLIDAY  

OVER THE FESTIVE SEASON. 

 

Mr Daniel Ovens 

Principal 
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CAPA REPORT 
 

Thank you to the Entertainment Industry students in 

Year 11 who operated the lighting and sound for the Mt 

St Thomas Public School end of year production, the 

presentation assembly for Figtree Public and Figtree 

High School and our merit assemblies over the past few 

weeks. These students always work with 

professionalism and communicate in a mature and 

knowledgeable manner. They are always willing to work 

on these events and their understanding and use of the 

equipment is developing quickly. 

 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

Outstanding Performances All-Round 

We have been both delighted and spoilt with our music 

entertainment pieces in the past two weeks. We are 

very proud to have had a musical performance for every 

year group in each merit assembly. The singing was of 

an outstanding quality and the bands were incredible. It 

is so wonderful to see our students collaborate at such 

a professional level on stage for our school and wider 

community.  

 

It is not only the work of the students but endless hours 

of their Music teachers supporting the students, 

teaching them the music and performance skills 

required for such events. A huge thank you to Mr 

Malouf and Ms Murphy. Their time spent on these 

extra-curricular events and dedication to our school is 

not only important to the smooth running of our whole-

school events, but they also support students in 

creating long-lasting memories to cherish. 

 

Congratulations Rachel Shipp 

Rachel had two artworks on display at the Spring into 

Corrimal's Ability Artists exhibition earlier this year. As 

a result of the high quality of Rachel’s works, Ability 

Artists have initiated a new Sculpture Prize. Rachel 

received her prize for the Most Outstanding work 

during Week 9 of this term. Rachel’s sculpture artworks 

were inspired by her love of Sharpay from A High School 

Musical, and Rachel’s favourite colours. 

 

We are so very proud of Rachel’s achievement in Visual 

Arts this year Rachel. She has worked hard all year 

collecting pieces for her artworks, learning new skills 

and trying new techniques. Well done to Rachel! 
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Active Art 

This term Active Art has worked collaboratively to 

create a series of murals. In small groups, students 

painted the spines and covers of popular books 

including Harry Potter and the Order of the Phoenix, 

The Great Gatsby and Where the Wild Things are. 

Students are now in the stages of refinement.  Keep an 

eye out for the murals in 2019 when they are installed 

in the Figtree High School Library!  

 

In addition to the murals, this term  Active Art has 

participated in photography treasure hunts around the 

school.  While rain halted a few of our excursions, 

we were able to enjoy a fun afternoon at the Botanic 

Gardens in Wollongong.  Active Art will run again in 

2019.  Fingers crossed for lots of sunshine.  

 

Year 12 Visual Arts 

Our HSC Visual Arts students are already working busily 

on their Body of Work.  Their first assessment task will 

be assessing their progress on this so far.  This 

assessment is an interview where students will have to 

discuss their artmaking practice.  I wish the students the 

very best of luck as they start this exciting journey! 

Mrs Szoboszlay 

 

We wish our Languages, Music and Visual students and 

their families a very Merry Christmas and Happy New 

Year. Enjoy your holidays and time with family and 

friends. 

 

The Languages and Creative and Performing Arts 

faculty. 
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HSC GEOGRAPHY EXCURSION 
 

On Friday, 7 December the HSC Geography class 

partnered with the Illawarra Environmental Education 

Centre to conduct an investigation into an ecosystem at 

risk.  The students travelled to Minnamurra and paddled 

across the river to participate in a hands-on 

investigation of the Littoral Rainforest on the 

Minnamurra Spit. Whilst on the Spit, the students 

employed the skills and concepts developed in the 

classroom into a real world application.  

 

 
Figure 1: Enjoying a lunch break on the Minnamurra River 

 

 
Figure 2: Working with the IEEC to develop our knowledge and 
understanding 

 

The students examined a range of factors that place 

ecosystems at risk including invasive species and human 

activity.  They also investigated strategies used to 

protect and sustain the Littoral Rainforest and finally 

attempted to evaluate the responses to the threats in 

terms of their sustainability.  

 

With more than favourable weather on our side, all 

students and teachers had a most enjoyable day and 

strengthened our knowledge and understanding of the 

fragile nature of the world around us and what we can 

do to effectively protect it.  

 

 
Figure 3: Working with the IEEC to develop our knowledge and 
understanding 

 

Figure 4: Working with the IEEC to develop our knowledge and 
understanding 

 

Next year the class will travel to Sydney to examine a 

myriad of changes taking place in an urban 

environment! 

 

Mr Austin Brooks 

HSIE 
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WELLBEING NEWS 

I would like to welcome Ms Kate Brewer back to the 

wellbeing team after being on maternity leave.  She will 

commence 2019 as Year 10 Year Adviser with Ms 

Melissa Cook. 

 

The last few weeks have been actioned pack for the 

wellbeing team. 

 

Year 7 2019 – Orientation Day and Information 

Evening 

I would like to thank the two Year Advisers, Mr Blake 

Thomas and Ms Jill Murphy for their organisation of 

these two important events.  On Tuesday 4 December 

we welcomed our Year 6 students to their first visit to 

our high school on Orientation Day. It was a very full day 

for staff, students and Year 9 Peer Support Leaders.  

Students followed a timetable and also had a tour of the 

school. 

 

I would also like to thank the Year 9 Peer Support 

Leaders who assisted Year 6 on Orientation Day, and 

into next year, and their Year Coordinator Ms Melissa 

Cook for her leadership.  The Figtree Lions club attended 

the orientation and cooked a delicious BBQ for the Year 

6 students and their peer support leaders. 

 

Student Recognition Assemblies 

On Thursday 6 December, Friday 7 December and Friday 

14 December, assemblies were held for each year group 

to recognise students achievements. Principal, Year 

Advisers and Gold/Silver/Bronze awards were 

distributed during these assemblies.  A special thank 

you to the students who performed musical items and 

the SRC members who ran each assembly.  I would like 

to personally thank Jeyda Iseri and Dina Salem who both 

assisted with every merit assembly be organising the 

morning teas at the conclusions of the assemblies.  

Congratulations to all the award recipients.  

 

Merit Excursion 

On Monday 17 December, 105 Figtree High students 

attended Jamberoo Action Park for the merit excursion.  

These students had achieved a bronze, silver or gold 

certificate.  It was a fantastic day and the students 

behaviour was exemplary.  I would like to say a big thank 

you to Mr Herbert for organising the excursion and Ms 

Young, Ms McCarthy, Ms Lloyd, Mr Smith, Mr Joseph 

and Mr Brooks who all supervised the students while at 

Jamberoo. 

 

Reports  

Reports were distributed on Friday 14 December for all 

Year 7-10 students.  If your child was absent from school 

on this day, their report will be posted home. 

 

Medical Updates 

This is just a reminder that students who have 

anaphylaxis, epilepsy, diabetes or a severe medical 

condition that it is vital that student’s plans are up to 

date. In particular, medication and ASCIA action plans 

(for anaphylaxis students).  Over the Christmas holidays 

if plans can be updated and returned by 1 February, that 

will ensure that we start the new school year with the 

information necessary.  

 

Congratulations to Dylan Coyle (Year 8) for winning 2 

circus tickets for writing the best letter as to why he 

should receive the tickets to attend.  I hope Dylan enjoys 

the circus – I believe he is taking his sister. 

 

I would like to take this opportunity to thank Ms Jill 

Murphy for undertaking the Head Teacher Wellbeing 

role on a part time basis over the past 2 years.  Her 

leadership has allowed the wellbeing team to continue 

to thrive this year.  In 2019 I will be resuming to school 

on a fulltime basis and Ms Murphy will become the Year 

7 Adviser. 

 

Wishing everyone a very Merry Christmas and safe new 

year.  Please remember that if you are struggling over 

the Christmas break the following organisations can 

assist you: 

 

Kids Helpline 1800 55 1800 

Beyond Blue 1300 22 4636 

Lifeline  13 11 14 

 

Looking forward to seeing you in 2019. 

 

Mrs Jemma Lawson 

Head Teacher Wellbeing 
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STAGE 4 MATHEMATICS ENRICHMENT 
COMPETITION RESULTS 
The 2018 enrichment class competed in this 

competition over a period of 16 weeks, during Terms 2 

and 3.  Each student worked independently on exercises 

to then attempt the associated problem that would be 

submitted for marking.  There were between 8 and 12 

problems to solve. 

 

Year 7 students entered the Newton Stage.  

Newton includes polyominoes, fast arithmetic, 
polyhedra, pre-algebra concepts, patterns, divisibility 
and specific problem-solving techniques. 
 
Congratulations go to the following students on their 
results: 

Distinction:  Keegan 
Whitton 

Credit:  Jack Hadfield, 
Samuel Newton, Kye 
Sawyer 

Participation:  Ashley 
Forrest, Karina Hunt, Adam 
Kendall, Mia Lazova, Zoe 
Newton 
 

 

Year 8 students entered the Dirichlet Stage.  

Dirichlet includes mathematics concerned with 
tessellations, arithmetic in other bases, 
time/distance/speed, patterns, recurring decimals and 
specific problem-solving techniques. 

 
Congratulations go to the following students on their 
results: 

High Distinction:  Kassandra 
Persinidis, William Sunderland, 
Mackenzie Thew 

Distinction:  Clay Baldock, Ebony 
Edmonds, Biniam Seyoum 

Credit:  Anastasia Sekuloska 

Participation:  Zachary Hockey 
 
 
 

Mrs Sharon Kachovich 

Relieving Head Teacher Mathematics 

 

 

P&C REPORT TERM 4 2018 
 

Thank you to the school community for your support 

throughout the year.  

 

This year we have been able to contribute to school 

improvements such as new furniture for the Learning 

Hub, new sports uniforms for our representative teams, 

sponsorship of students representing the school at state 

and national sporting events and academic scholarships 

for a student from each of our feeder schools 

commencing Year 7 in 2019.  We have also provided 

representatives on a number of recruitment panels for 

school positions and provided input into the new school 

uniform. 

 

We were able to support the school from the results of 

a number of fundraisers during the year, including the 

sale of Entertainment books, the Year 7 book packs and 

two Bunnings fundraiser BBQs. 

 

Thank you to our canteen coordinators Mrs Reczek and 

Mrs Cutajar who provide low cost healthy options for 

our students with the support of our canteen 

volunteers.  

 

Our first meeting for 2019 will be held on Wednesday 

20 February at 6.30pm.  This is a great opportunity to 

hear what is happening at the school.  Hope you can join 

us. 

 

Need to know for the beginning of 2019: 

 There are some Year 7 book packs still available 

for purchase in the canteen, $95 with a 

calculator and $65 without a calculator 

 The first meeting of the Figtree High School 

50th Anniversary Committee will be held on 31 

January 2019 at 6.30pm in the Bistro. This 

meeting is supported by the P&C. All are 

welcome to attend. You can contact Ms Harlor, 

event coordinator, via the school email on 

figtree-h.school@det.nsw.edu.au   

(with the subject of “School Anniversary”) or 

turn up on the night 

 In 2019, all P&C committee volunteer positions 

will be up for renewal at the AGM on 

Wednesday 20th March at 6.00pm. In particular 

we are looking for a Treasurer.  If you have 

mailto:figtree-h.school@det.nsw.edu.au
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questions about the role, you can email us on 

Figtreehspandc@gmail.com 

 We are looking for canteen volunteers for 2019. 

If you are able to help in the canteen, please 

email Mrs Reczek and Mrs Cutajar on 

fhscanteen@gmail.com 

 If you would like to be on our mailing list to be 

notified of meetings and events, send an email 

to Figtreehspandc@gmail.com 

 

Ms Jacquie Brown 

P & C President 

 

LINKS TO LEARNING GRADUATION 2018 
Congratulations to our Year 9 Links To Learning 

graduates for 2018. A wonderful celebration was held 

at Panorama House on the 28th of November, where 

family and friends could celebrate the effort, 

commitment and achievements of our students, along 

with the students from five other secondary schools in 

the Illawarra. Juliet Mushaba also deserves a special 

mention for the confidence and ability she displayed as 

one of the MCs for the evening. 

 

The Links To Learning program aims to provide students 

from non-English speaking backgrounds with additional 

assistance and support to offset any learning barriers 

due to language or cultural difficulties, which they may 

face. 

 

The program, which is delivered two days per week 

(Tuesday and Wednesday) during school hours, focuses 

on communication skills, developing positive self-

esteem, language and living skills, career and 

educational pathways along with a 'next step' towards 

career goals. 

 

Encouragement, support and information are provided 

to students to assist them to remain in school, move 

into training, apprenticeships or secure employment. 

This program funded by the Department of Education. 

 

The Links to Learning LOTE (Language Other Than 

English) program operates out of the Lake Illawarra 

Police Citizens Youth Club (PCYC). It caters for 60 

students from six local high schools: Lake Illawarra High, 

Oak Flats High, Wollongong High, Warrawong High, 

Illawarra Sports High and Figtree High Schools. 

 

 
 

 
 

 
 

Ms Salma Alhindi 

EAL/D Teacher 

 

 

mailto:Figtreehspandc@gmail.com
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